COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 26 AUGUST 2010 AT 10.10AM
PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Chairman) Councillors Bowman S, Mrs Bradley, Cape, Mrs Farmer, Glover, Mrs Parsons and Mrs Riddle.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Luckley, Community Engagement Portfolio Holder

Councillor Ellis, Performance and Development Portfolio Holder

Councillor Bloxham, Local Environment Portfolio Holder

COSP.56/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
There were no apologies for absence submitted.
COSP.57/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest submitted.
COSP.58/10
AGENDA
RESOLVED - That report CD.14/10 Play Strategy Monitoring Report be considered as agenda item A.3.

COSP.59/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings held on 15 July 2010 be noted.
COSP.60/10
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.
COSP.61/10
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Legal Services Manager (Mrs Liddle) presented report OS.19/10 which provided an overview of matters relating to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work and included the latest version of the work programme and Forward Plan items which related to the Panel.

Mrs Liddle reported that:

· Members had attended a Development Session on 15 July 2010 to consider the Panel’s Work Programme for 2010/11.  The notes of the session had been circulated and the Work Programme had been amended to reflect the outcome of the session.  Members were reminded that no decision had been taken regarding an area for an in depth scrutiny review and they were asked to give further consideration to the matter.

· The Forward Plan of Executive key decisions, covering the period 1 September 2010 to 31 December 2010 had been published on 16 August 2010.  Members were asked to consider which items they would like to scrutinise at future meetings.

Mrs Liddle also gave a brief update on the Women and Families Homelessness Accommodation project and the Accommodation and Foyer Service Development for Young People.  There would be a report available for scrutiny by the Panel on 7 October 2010.  She also gave an update on the Accommodation and Foyer Service Development for Young People project and stated that it was expected that a report would be available in the autumn.

The Chairman explained that the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel planned to carry out a Task and Finish Group on area working and it was hoped this could be a joint piece of work with this Panel.  
The Chairman also reported that a special meeting of the Community Overview & Scrutiny Panel had been arranged for Tuesday 12 October 2010 at Harraby Community Centre.  The meeting was to consider the evaluation of the Community Empowerment Pilots.  There was some concern that officers had requested that the Longtown Pilot be discussed at an ordinary meeting of the Panel instead of the Special meeting.
Members felt that it was important to discuss both pilots on the same day, although they could be split into different items.  They felt that everyone involved in both pilots could benefit in listening to the successes and issues from both pilots.  Members were conscience that the rural pilot should be given the same amount of consideration as the urban pilot and felt this would be difficult at an ordinary scheduled meeting.  Members agreed that the participants of the Longtown Pilot should be invited to the special meeting and if they did not want to attend then the Rural Support Officer should attend.
The Local Environment Portfolio Holder reminded the Panel that Longtown’s pilot had been affected by other issues and asked the Panel to consider this when scrutinising the matter.
A Member commented that he was disappointed that the Accommodation and Foyer Service Development for Young People had not been able to progress.  He asked that a report be brought to the Panel which outlined different options available and how ‘pathways’ could be progressed.  It would be very useful to see how the Council was developing housing options for young people and extra care housing and how it all tied in with the County Council’s review of Cumbria Care.

The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder agreed that there had been a long delay on the project and assured Members that there was a lot of working being undertaken on this matter and there would be a report to the Panel in the future.

RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.

2) That the following Forward Plan items – 

would be considered by this Panel:


KD.006/10 – Women and Families Homelessness Accommodation


KD.028/10 – Tullie House Governance Options


KD.029/10 – Budget Process 2011/12

would be circulated to the Panel for information only:
KD.030/10 – Discretionary Rate Relief Policy

would not be considered by the Panel:


KD.026/10 – Charging for Statutory Notices under the Housing Act 2004

3) That Councillors Mrs Bradley, Cape and Mrs Clarke be nominated to sit on the area working joint task and finish group.
4) That the Panel recommend to the Executive that a presentation be given to Full Council highlighting the work of the officers, support staff and residents involved with Women & Families Homeless Accommodation.
COSP.62/10

PLAY STRATEGY MONITORING REPORT
The Assistant Director (Community Engagement) (Mr Gerrard) presented report CD.14/10 which outlined the activities for children and young people during the period June to August 2010. 
Mr Gerrard explained that the Play Strategy included supervised provision of play as well as unsupervised play areas.  The two matters had been reported on separately but the review of the Play Strategy would consider both matters together as one.  He assured the Panel that, following the review of the Strategy, future reports would be presented in a more meaningful manner for the Panel.
The Play Development Manager (Ms Huntington) reported that the National Playday had been held on 4 August in the City Centre and it had been generally agreed, by all the agencies involved, to be the best yet, in terms of attendance, activity and feedback from children, young people and families who were in attendance.
She outlined the holiday Playscheme Programme which had incorporated 117 sessions in 31 venues in both rural and urban areas over the period 23 July to 27 August 2010.  In addition to the routine sessions, Playwork staff also supported the organisation of the Midsummer Nights Dream project at Heathlands Farms, the James Rennie School summer activity programme and the Go For It Sports Cage Programme in association with the Sports Development team.  The activity programme had been particularly widespread due to grants of £20,000 from the County Council and £1,000 from Riverside Housing which enabled the recruitment of 15 temporary playworkers.
She also gave a brief outline of the ongoing and future activities which were underway.
The Youth Engagement Officer (Mr McNulty) explained that the Town Twinning Youth Exchange had also taken place in Carlisle from 8 to 18 August and 30 young people had participated along with Youth Leaders from Carlisle, Slupsk and Flensburg.  The Group had been based in the halls of residence at the Fusehill Campus of the University of Cumbria and they undertook an imaginative programme of activity which was enjoyable, informative and educational and above all which will hopefully have created longstanding bonds of understanding and friendship between all those involved.

He added that although there were 10 delegates from each of the Cities a further 20 young people from Carlisle had been involved in the activities.

The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder also outlined a project at Heathlands Farm which had involved many young people and volunteers.

In considering the Play Strategy report Members raised the following concerns and questions:

· How were the venues and number of days of each scheme decided?
Ms Huntington responded that the team tried to use venues with outdoor spaces and tried to hold activities in every ward but they were not able to hold an activity in every venue in every ward.  The team had found that activities that lasted 5 days allowed more children to become involved and they tended to be the busiest by the 4th and 5th day.  The team tried to use venues that were in the middle of wards so they were as close to people as possible.
· Members were pleased that rural wards had been included in the programme.

· Members felt it would be useful to see the statistics from the holiday playscheme programme so they could identify areas they may be able to contribute to positively.
Ms Huntington explained that the statistics for the summer playschemes would be included in the next report with a breakdown of activities and areas.

· Members asked that they be informed of any activities that were planned for their wards where they may be able to provide some support.
Ms Huntington reminded the Panel that the Lottery portfolio finished in July 2011 and so work was needed on future funding.  She added that work was underway on the half term activities and activities leading up to Christmas and she would keep Members informed.
· A Member commented that officers worked very hard at putting together a range of activities and it was important for Members to recognise this and take part in the activities.  It was important that the activities be advertised to ensure the right level of attendance and support.
Ms Huntington asked Members how they would prefer to hear about activities.

Members felt that the communications unit should do more advertising for the activities.  They stated that they would prefer to receive a programme of activities at the start of the summer and added that information on activities needed to be sent out at least two week in advance of the activities.

· What would happen when this year’s Youth Exchange finished?
Mr McNulty reported that all of the participants on the Youth Exchange were linked up on Facebook and it was hoped that the use of technology would keep the link strong until next years exchange in Flensburg.

The Local Environment Portfolio Holder reported that the Civic Exchange also took place in Carlisle and as part of the Exchange there was a formal meeting between the delegations of all three Cities.  The first item on the agenda had been the affordability of the Youth Exchange and the difficulties that each City faced in financing the Exchange.  The Exchange had been partly funded using money from the European Union but this was not funding that could be accessed every year.

The Chairman agreed that funding for the Exchange was a priority and asked for a future report outlining the progress that had been made with the Exchange and how it was useful to those involved.
Mr McNulty responded that the Youth Exchange meeting had discussed ideas for the future and the young people involved had produced some good ideas which included the possibility of including other Countries in the Exchange, work placements in other Countries and how the Youth Parliament could fit in more with the European Parliament.
A Member asked if there was any opportunity to engage the young people who had been involved in the Exchange or young people within the City in the work of the Council. He suggested encouraging young people to come to Overview and Scrutiny Panels or for the Panels to task the young people with work that they could report back to the Panels with.
Mr McNulty explained that there was a Youth Workers Forum to consider how to develop the youth’s voice across the City. He added that officers were also keen to create a Youth Council and It was hoped that there would be a model in place by October and it would be good if individuals could be tasked with their own work.
· The report requested that the Panel consider the future monitoring of the Play Strategy reports.  The Panel felt that the reports should continue to be scrutinised on a quarterly basis but would adjust the date it was considered in the six week summer period if necessary.
RESOLVED – 1)That the Community Support Team be congratulated on the successful Holiday Playscheme Programme and Town Twinning Youth Exchange;
2) That the next monitoring report includes the statics from the Holiday Playscheme Programme separated into rural and urban wards

3) That an in depth report on the Youth Exchange, including funding, be brought to a future meeting of the Panel
4) That the Panel continue to scrutinise the Play Strategy monitoring reports on a quarterly basis.

COSP.63/10

PLAY AREAS
The Green Spaces Manager (Mr Gray) gave a verbal update on the Play Areas.
He reminded the Panel that there were still some difficult decisions to be made in the future but a lot of work had been undertaken in terms of improvement and dealing with older and less ‘playable’ areas.  The City Council’s Green Spaces Team were responsible for development and maintenance of equipped children’s play areas within Council property, a current total of 73 play areas and 5 multi-use games areas (MUGAs).  Of the top 40 play areas, the Council had improved 27 using the Council’s funding and funding gained from Section 106’s.
Mr Gray outlined a number of projects that had been completed which included developments at Moorfield Road, St James Park and Moorclose Road.  He explained that the Friends of Hammonds Pond had a grant application pending for work at Hammonds Pond.  The Green Spaces Team had been able to purchase equipment for Hammonds Pond and it would be installed as part of the larger project when the grant funding was approved.
He added that as part of the Harraby Community Empowerment Pilot, the decision with regard the play area had been taken by the young people in the area and the play area was very successful.

Mr Gray gave a brief outline of the projects that were underway or being planned and added that the future of the Playbuilder fund was uncertain at present and as a result he had not committed any expenditure until there was more information.  There had been two projects that were earmarked from the Playbuilder fund at Chances Park and Acredale Road.  Acredale Road had an active group who had raised funds for the area and there was also an offer of section 106 money for the area.  This would enable the work to go ahead on a reduced scale.  Section 106 money had been used very successfully throughout the City to build or repair play areas but the money could only be used in the areas where the development was taking place so the money was constrained.

In considering the update Members raised the following comments and questions:

· Were MUGAs worth the amount of investment?
Mr Gray responded that MUGAs had been very successful; they were well used and had very little vandalism.  The Sports Development Officer had been very successful in organising activities and had made it clear to those using the MUGAs that they had to take care of them if they wanted to continue to use them.

· Was there sufficient funding to put adult equipment into the Acredale Road development?
Mr Gray responded that Playbuilders fund could not be used for adult equipment but there may be other channels to fund the equipment

· The Panel had scrutinised the Play Areas report in March and made some recommendations to the Executive.  Executive did not consider the report, the Panel requested feedback on why the report did not go to Executive.
RESOLVED – 1)That the verbal update be noted

2) That Play Areas would be monitored on a quarterly basis

3) That the next report to the Panel include an update on the Playbuilder funding.

COSP.64/10

COMPREHENSIVE EQUALITY SCHEME
The Social Inclusion Policy & Partnerships Officer (Ms Hill) submitted report PPP.37/10 providing the draft Comprehensive Equality Scheme 2010.  She reminded Members that the Scheme had been developed to ensure that the Council was well placed to comply with the duties of The Equality Act 2010, to take the opportunity to reinvigorate its approach to equalities and to help meet the requirements of the 'Achieving' level of the Equality Framework for Local Government.  The Scheme replaced three existing equality policies that dealt with gender, race and disabilities and the Equality and Diversity Policy.

Ms Hill summarised the actions taken against each of the comments that had been submitted and where, if appropriate, they had been included in the Scheme.

In considering the Scheme Members raised the following concerns and questions:
· The Panel had previously considered the Scheme and had requested that the draft Scheme be sent to Age Concern for their comments, had this been done?
Ms Hill responded that she would check on this and inform Members.

· The Panel also requested a list of all the members of the Consortium and the feedback received from them, Members asked that this information be available at the next meeting of the Corporate Equality Group to be held on 27 August 2010.
· The Panel also requested that information on the guidance and Code of Practice from the Human Rights Commission be presented at the next Corporate Equality Group.
· There had been further information given to AWAZ, did they have to provide feedback before 6 September?
Ms Hill responded that the feedback was not needed before 6 September as it would be required after the new Equality Act 2010 was brought in.

· A Member reassured the Panel that all issues had been discussed at the Corporate Equality Group and any Member could attend the Group.  Members were also reminded that the comments from AWAZ that were in the report had been submitted on behalf of the Consortium and had been available on the intranet whilst work was being carried out.
· Members still needed clarification on who the Member champion for Equality was.  Members knew that the officer champion was Dr Gooding but required clarification regarding the Member Champion.
· The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder raised the issue of performance management for equality and following a brief discussion between Members and Officers it was agreed that the future of performance management would be discussed at a later date when more information was available and following a member workshop.
· A Member asked officers to check that Transgenders were in the correct place in the scheme as in other authorities schemes they were included with Lesbian, Gay and Bisexual people.

· Members suggested that it would be useful for them to have a brief session on Equality Impact Assessments, what they were, what Council Policy was and why they were needed.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Comprehensive Equality Scheme be noted;
2) That a session on Equality Impact Assessment be arranged for all Members of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel.
COSP.65/10

CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING 



REPORT – FOR YEAR TO DATE 2010/11
The Policy and Performance Officer (Mr. Oliver) presented the performance of Carlisle City Council for the 2010/11 year to date, measured by national and local indicators (PPP.34/10)

Mr Oliver reminded the Panel that the National Indicator (NI) set had been reduced in size and there had been an increase in the number of locally defined indicators contained within the Performance Framework.  The development of useful measures to take the organisation forward would be the focus of performance during 2010/11.  The first of the changes were reflected in the Economy section of Priorities Performance. Worklessness and Skills sections and the new indicators around fly tipping.  The transition to a complete Balanced Scorecard for the Authority would continue during the year with the development of management information and appropriate local indicators.
He added that the report had not been limited to the areas that the Panel was responsible for as there was some discussion needed on what areas the Panel would like to see.  
In discussing the report Members raised the following comments and questions:

· A Member reminded the Panel that although LI931C4 was marked as ‘red’ (off target) some of the bigger units in the Enterprise Centre had more than one tenant so the floor space occupancy rate was higher than it seemed in the report.

· What was the Council doing specifically to deal with young people in the NEET (not in education, employment or training) Group?
Mr Gerrard responded that this was an area of work that the Council took very seriously.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that Learning City had undertaken work with Outreach.  A lot of work that the Council did was not a statutory responsibility but it was good work and did contribute to the Council’s targets.  The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder also added that the Housing section carried out a lot of work in this area.

A Member added that it would be useful for the Panel to receive a report which outlined the work that was being carried out within the Authority including any partnership work and outreach programmes.

A Member had serious concerns that there were a large number of 16 to 18 year olds in the NEET category who had not been available.  It would be useful to see the NEET targets drilled down to ensure the Council was providing a complete service, it was vital that this entire group had the same access to services and opportunities.
· The performance indicators were heavily linked to services plans so the reports would be moved to the beginning of future agendas so they can be considered as the first item.

· All through the report there is an icon that shows ‘data/information only PI (no target set)’.  How were these targets being measured?
Mr Oliver explained that it was proposed that Members attend a workshop on performance indicators to explain how they work and to decide which areas belong to which Panel.

RESOLVED – 1) That a detailed report on the worklessness and skill indicators be brought to a future meeting of the Panel.
2) That all performance reports for the Panel be considered at the beginning of future meetings directly after the Overview Report and Work Programme.
3)That a report outlining the work that was being carried out within the authority, alongside partners and outreach programmes, in relation to young people in the NEET Group be brought to a future meeting of the Panel.

(the meeting ended at 12.30pm)
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